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What tied Jews to their local communities, the broader societies in the 
Americas, and the world beyond the continent? How did their local and 
global connections shape their lived experiences between the sixteenth and 
the twentieth centuries?1 The chapters in this volume offer a broad range 
of answers to these questions as they explore episodes in the centuries-
long history of Jews in the Americas. They elucidate the diversity of Jewish 
experiences and identifications in the continent by stressing the signifi-
cance of the local roots and sense of belonging that Jews developed in their 
local communities and countries of domicile. Additionally, the chapters 
of the volume direct attention to global cultural, economic, and political 
interconnections underlying the historical transformation of Jewish expe-
riences in the Americas. Together, the contributions confirm that, through-
out the centuries, local and global influences simultaneously shaped Jewish 
lives across the hemisphere while also transforming the continent, and, as 
a result, weaving together the histories of the Americas and their Jewish 
inhabitants.2
 Beyond the volume’s immediate interest in Jewish histories in the West-
ern Hemisphere, the parallel attention paid to the local and the global is 
conducive to the study of the Americas’ multicultural societies. The volume 
contends that the focus on the Jewish minority can be instructive of the 
examination of the history of other minorities. Furthermore, it stresses that 
Jewish communities in the Americas have been living alongside other Jew-
ish and non-Jewish groups—ethnic and religious minorities—whose his-
tories and roots further nuance our understanding of the Americas’ global 
interdependencies and the ways in which their polities faced the challenges 
of social and cultural heterogeneity. Without claiming that an exhaustive 
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hemispheric panorama unfolds throughout the pages of this volume, we 
aim to emphasize the relevance of Jewish history to the deeper exploration 
of the Americas’ multicultural pasts and to contribute to the global history 
of the Americas.

Approaching the Study of Jewish Experiences in the Americas

We relied on a number of premises when compiling this volume. In con-
trast to the conventional, fragmented research on the Americas, the volume 
treats Latin America, the Caribbean, and North America as one geographi-
cally continuous entity, while also taking into consideration regional speci-
ficities. Accordingly, the epithet “American” is descriptive of the entirety of 
the Western Hemisphere.3 As noted, conscious of geographical and cul-
tural hiatuses, the volume as a whole scouts the continent’s Anglo-Saxon, 
Spanish, and Portuguese speaking regions across political borders and the 
north–south divide. The contributors to this book investigate how local 
conditions impacted the processes of Jewish integration and exclusion, 
Jewish engagement with local institutions, the advancement of Jewish po-
litical and economic interests locally and regionally, and the cultivation 
of Jewish cultural and religious values. In our analysis, local conditions 
include the agency with which Jews in the Americas shaped their com-
munities, surroundings, and relationships with their non-Jewish neigh-
bors and the political regimes in which they participated or to which they 
were subjected. The study of local institutions that promoted accultura-
tion and participation in national organizations among Jewish constituen-
cies or those that devised and executed policies of exclusion are of special 
relevance to our inquiries. The essays in this volume tangibly depict that, 
through the strengthening emotional, economic, and political ties to their 
localities and as they gained citizenship across the Americas during the 
modern period, Jews actively influenced their respective countries and so-
cieties, and resisted or succumbed to discrimination through a broadening 
range of practices.
 The emphasis on local settings and conditions enables us to explore the 
heterogeneous landscape of Jewishness in the Americas. The different ori-
gins of Jewish immigrants, their linguistic practices, and ties to Ashkenazic, 
Sephardic, and Mizrahi cultures or Italian or Romaniote rites, just to quote 
a few examples, played an important role in how Jews self-identified in 
the Americas. Moreover, Jews defined themselves as individuals and com-
munity members in more than one way, depending on different religious, 
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legal, political, professional, and cultural contexts. They have been in a 
constant dialogue with their non-Jewish surroundings, negotiating their 
understanding of what it meant to be Jewish and the significance of Jew-
ish difference. The political and institutional divisions within Jewish com-
munities in the Americas played important roles in situating Jews in their 
broader communities as well. Yet, the quest for civic and political rights 
often eclipsed the primacy of their Jewish identity. The volume emphasizes 
the complexity of each historical context in which Jewishness was rearticu-
lated and reinterpreted by Jews and non-Jews alike.
 The special attention this volume pays to the cultural and political het-
erogeneity of the Americas’ Jewries further advances our goal to promote 
the study of the Americas’ multicultural character.4 This book is in direct 
conversation with recent scholarship on both North and South American 
Jewish histories, which situate Jews among the many groups that conform 
to the religious and ethnic diversity of the continent and advance the study 
of Jewish identities in dialogue with other ethnic and religious groups.5 
Several contributions in the volume address scholarship on migration, di-
aspora, and transnational connections in which scholars recognize the ma-
jor sources of the multicultural nature of the Americas’ societies.6 As José 
C. Moya, the author of one of the essays in this book argued elsewhere, the 
“transcontinental migration” of the aboriginal population of the Western 
Hemisphere and, after 1492, the arrival of “sixty million Europeans, eleven 
million Africans, and five million Asians” defined the continent’s cultural 
diversity that is unlike any other ethnically diverse region of the globe.7 The 
inquiry into the social, economic, and political impact of ethnic and reli-
gious diasporas and transnational cultural and professional connections of 
the continent’s Jewish and other ethnic and religious communities contrib-
utes to our understanding of the Americas as a culturally diverse continent 
in the past and the present alike.8 Equally important are racial constructs, 
though less unique to the understanding of how the societies of the Ameri-
cas interpret cultural differences. Interlaced with the study of ethnicity, re-
ligion, gender, and class, they further complicate our understanding of the 
lived experience of Jews and their neighbors in the multicultural setting of 
the continent throughout the centuries.9 That, in this volume, racial con-
structs receive relatively little attention highlights the uneven challenges 
and diverse roles racial ideas presented to and also played in the histories of 
the Americas’ societies and minorities. Nevertheless, readers will note that 
over time, notions of lineage, ideas of belonging, and observations of ap-
pearance merged into complex systems of social and cultural distinctions 
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giving birth to a broad range of categories and definitions of difference. 
The volume’s stress on multiple diversities manifesting themselves on the 
cultural, political, social, and economic planes and as products of various 
transnational phenomena reinforces the correlations between the local and 
the global, and supports our global framework of analysis.
 Our understanding of the global is rooted in the two monumental 
events of 1492—the expulsion of Spanish Jewry and the beginning of the 
European discovery of the Americas—and their far-reaching effects viewed 
as one historical continuum. Separated only by days, the temporal proxim-
ity of these two events accentuates that according to the original Spanish 
design, the histories of Jews (as well as other groups) and the Americas 
would not conjoin.10 The spirit of the Edict of Expulsion dictated that Jews 
were not to be allowed to set foot in any Spanish domain.11 Yet, the very 
act of the expulsion paradoxically opened up multiple passages for Jews 
to engage with the “new” continent. Right from the early days of Spanish 
colonial rule, Jewish relations to the Americas rested on the contradictory 
fact that, even in their absence, the legacy of Jewish presence in Spain could 
still be perceived in the institutional and legal frameworks that Spaniards 
developed vis-à-vis multiple others in Europe and then carried overseas. 
Forced to either convert to Catholicism or be exiled, many Iberian Jews 
and their Jewish and Christian descendants found refuge, became benefi-
ciaries, or even agents of overseas expanse not only of Spain and Portugal, 
but also other empires that competed for colonial influence and resources 
in the Americas. Forced to either convert to Catholicism or be exiled, many 
Iberian Jews and their Jewish and Christian descendants found refuge, be-
came beneficiaries, or even became agents of overseas expansion not only 
of Spain and Portugal but also of other empires that competed for colonial 
influence and resources in the Americas. This volume explores the global 
forces emerging as repercussions of the two, almost simultaneous events of 
1492 that inaugurated European overseas imperialism binding the Ameri-
can continent to the rest of the world and expanding the Jewish Diaspora 
to the Western Hemisphere.12

 Early modern empires in the Americas present the first avenues of glo-
balization.13 The theoretical creativity evolving in the scholarship on impe-
rial frameworks lends us tools to further conceptualize continuities and 
discontinuities in the history of the Americas and the Jewish Diaspora at 
the global level. Hence, we also examine the nexuses that replaced toppled 
imperial structures.14 We are interested in exploring both their horizontal 
and vertical dimensions; that is, both their geographical extension and the 
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ways in which they manifest themselves in different layers of social forma-
tion and cultural production. In the horizontal sense, these global con-
nections entail multiple asymmetrical power relations unfolding across, 
between, and beyond imperial and non-imperial actors. We look at the 
vertical axis of global relationships when probing intra-imperial material, 
ideological, and artistic exchanges that also contributed to, in Tony Ballan-
tyne’s terminology, web-like interdependencies and nexuses between the 
colonizer and the colonized, the imperial center and periphery, as well as 
different colonies and territories.15
 Organizing the volume into four parts stresses the theoretical connec-
tions we draw between global structures erected by empires and communal 
networks and diasporas, paths of migration, and ideological movements 
emerging in the geographical space once dominated by colonial powers. 
Accordingly, our definition of “global” fluctuates between the early mod-
ern European sense of continuous expansion and the material, social, 
political, and ideological connections that bridge societies in Europe, the 
Middle East, and the Americas.16 The arrangement of the four parts in 
chronological order also illuminates the causal relationships connecting 
these four global structures. We are interested in tracing these four chan-
nels of globalization affecting the continent or Jewish communities only, 
as they unfolded on political, social, or cultural planes, creating parallel 
and interlaced, quasi-imperial and global nexuses for the Americas and the 
Americas’ Jewries. We note that these occasionally reinforced each other or 
produced divergent effects. The contributions to the volume elucidate how 
imperial centers and peripheries shifted across the hemisphere and how 
the connections between them transformed into ties linking cultural and 
ideological trendsetters and followers. They also demonstrate how Jewish 
communities effectively influenced the economic, political, cultural, and 
religious aspects of the lives of Jewish communities in other regions. The 
Sephardic, Ashkenazic and other Jewish diasporas, or the Jewish Diaspora 
as a whole, established structures similar to those of formal empires, and 
through global commerce, migration, and international ideological move-
ments developed overlapping layers of connections that we explore on the 
following pages. Furthermore, the essays in the volume examine how local 
conditions could affect the engagement with global ideological and politi-
cal movements, and how the transcontinental movement of people, objects, 
ideas, and ideologies interfered with local dynamics. These studies docu-
ment that an awareness of global dynamics within the Jewish Diaspora 
and beyond, in conjunction with diverse articulations of Jewish identity, 


